Boone County Health Board

Nov. 16th, 2022, at 6:00pm

 Lamar Meeting Room, Boone County Office Building
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Welcome by Gabrielle
Approval of Minutes 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the minutes for Sept. 21st, 2022, meeting, Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones, Seconded by; Tricia Wright.   
Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business  
New Business
Administrative Updates 
 Lisa Younts gave these reports 
· Requesting a change in the fee schedule in Ordinance 2016-04 - EXHIBIT A – PERMIT-FEES-ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DIVISION BOONE COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENT. We are requesting an addition under the Food Protection Program Permits of a New Mobile Food Truck Plan Review to include a $50 fee. There has been an increase in the number of mobile food establishments, and we have reviewed the mobile plan review fees in surrounding counties and this fee of $50 will allow us to stay in line with other counties. We ask that you approve this update in the fee schedule. Following your approval, a new document will be drafted by the county attorney and be presented to the Boone County Commissioners for their approval.
Approval of Fee Ordinance 

Motion: A motion was made to approve the new fee ordinance. Action: Approve, Moved by; John Cowan, Seconded by; Paulette Berger.   
Motion passed unanimously.
· The County Council approved the 2023 budget for the Health Department, including the two new employees for the Environmental Division. We are currently accepting resumes for those positions.
· We are currently interviewing for a Vital Records Registrar after the retirement of the current registrar last month.
· Governor Holcomb’s Public Health Commission Update:  In August 2021, Governor Holcomb established the Governor’s Public Health Commission (GPHC) and charged it with examining the strengths and weaknesses of Indiana’s public health system and making recommendations for improvement. The goal is to ensure that every Hoosier has access to the core public health services that allow them to achieve their optimal health and wellbeing. 
The centerpiece of the recommendations is a state investment in local public health to support consistent delivery of local public health services across the state. The current funding from the state to the locals is $6.9 million annually through the Local Health Maintenance Fund (LHMF) and the Indiana Local Health Department Trust account (ILHDTA).

The proposal to the state legislature will be to use one combined ILHDTA and LHMF account to fund local health departments. The LHDs have the option to opt-in to increased funding and would agree to perform the agreed upon LHD Core Services and have a local maintenance of effort of 20% of the per capita portion of the state funding, which all but one LHD in Indiana are already achieving through their county funding. LHDs that opt-out will have the option to revote in one year.

The Current calculation total is $203 Million if all LHDs opt-in. IDOH will be presenting to the State Budget Committee in early December and will be presenting the core services recommendations to the IDOH Executive Board and legislature in January 2023.

The proposed LHD Core Services have been drafted to include Indiana’s Foundational Areas of:
· Health Equity
· Vital Records
· Communicable Disease Control
· Chronic Disease and Injury Prevention
· Environmental Public Health
· Maternal, Child, and Family Health 
· Access to and Linkage to Clinical Care
· Emergency Preparedness and Response
IDOH will plan on finalizing the Core Services Committee recommendations by the end of this month. 

IDOH Top 10 Things to Know about proposed Local Public Health Funding
1. Will combine LHMF and ILHDTA into one account for ease of distribution.

2. Opt-In or Opt-Out will be determined by the County Commissioners. If a county chooses to opt-in, the County Commissioner approval is good for 5 years. If opt-out, the county can opt-in the next year. If a county does opt-out, they will continue to get the same funding they are currently receiving from LHMF and ILHDTA and will come from the one combined GPHC fund.

3. Counties who Opt-In to GPHC funding will agree to provide core public health services and the county will be responsible for contributing a maintenance of effort of 20% of the per capita state funding.

4. No one-size fits all approach to dictate how funding is spent by each county to achieve core public health services, if it is done. Key Performance Indicators will be determined in coordination with IDOH. 

5. Opt-In funding will start with a per capita base. 

6. Counties with a Social Vulnerability Index in the top and second highest quartile or a life expectancy 4 years or 2 years lower than the Indiana average will receive additional funding per capita in the highest or second highest tier.

7. A minimum has been set to ensure the smaller counties receive enough funding by which to operate and accomplish the core services.

8. LHDs do not have to accomplish the core services on their own. It is appropriate to invest in local healthcare providers, community-based organizations, and coalitions to ensure that the work is getting done within the jurisdiction

9. No funding is being taken away. IDOH will continue to offer immunization, PHEP, and other grants. This increased funding is meant to be just that, increased funding.

10. IDOH staff will be calling and emailing every LHD to share the projected amount they will receive if the full ask from the legislators is given and they agree to the funding formula as proposed. Average is a 300% increase from the current funding.

Boone County receives $48,859 from the LHMF and $31,706 from the ILHDTA fund for a total of $80,565. A 300% increase would be $322,260.

Nursing & Vital Record Updates
Lisa Younts gave these reports

· Over September and October, our nurses have investigated 32 communicable disease reports.
· Our nurses have completed a Stop the Bleed instructor training course and will be working with our preparedness coordinator to ensure all Boone County schools are trained in Stop the Bleed. Our Immunization nurse completed the CDC’s Pink Book training, which covers information on all routine and recommended vaccines.
· We have had an increase in the reporting of Latent TB over the last couple of months. There are currently five Latent TB Infection cases we are following and providing treatment through the state. We have one active case that we are providing medication for. Also, we have an additional four open pending treatment cases.
· There have been four new cases of elevated blood lead levels in children under the age of seven. Two of the children are siblings. An Environmental and Nursing Lead Home visit were completed for the households and case management will continue with those families.
· We have provided ten walk-in blood pressure checks for individuals.
· The routine immunization clinic continues Tuesdays by appointment only. We continue to have an increase flow in appointments over the last two months. We have given 343 routine vaccinations. 

· The STD clinic continues to operate on Thursdays from 9am-11am and 2pm-4pm on a walk-in basis. The number of individuals we have tested has decreased over the last couple of months. We have provided STD testing and education to twelve individuals and provided one pregnancy test.
· We provided Safe Sleep education and pack n plays to two women located at the Mountain House in Whitestown.
· For September and October, our Vital Records program has issued 172 birth certificates and 626 death certificates.
Covid-19 Updates

· According to CDC’s dashboard-COVID-19 by county, Boone County community level of COVID-19 is LOW. 
· Recommendations continue to be:
· stay up to date with COVID-19 vaccines. 
· Get tested if you have symptoms. 
· Wear a mask if you have symptoms, a positive test, or exposure to someone with COVID-19. 
· Wear a mask on public transportation. 
· You may choose to wear a mask at any time as an additional precaution to protect yourself and others.  
· Positive Cases by month:
January
291

February
386

March

122

April

138

May

383

June

369


July

333


August

334


September
210


October
265

Covid-19 Vaccine Updates

· Our Covid Vaccine Clinic continues to operate at BCHD on Wednesdays 8:30am-12:00pm and 2pm-4pm. The Health Department has given 475 covid vaccines during September and October. The total number of covid vaccines the Health Department has given since January 12, 2021, is 31,608.

Covid-19 Testing Updates

· Our covid testing clinic at the Health Department continues to operate on Wednesdays from 8:15am-12pm and 1:15pm-4pm by appointment only. Individuals are instructed to stay in their cars and call upon arrival and a staff member will test them in their car. The average number of tests completed are about 5-10 individuals per week. The covid testing grant cycle ends with IDOH on 12/31/2022 with no extension provided. Our last covid testing day for the public will be on December 28, 2022.
· We continue to provide free at-home covid tests to the public. They are available to pick up at the Health Department during regular business hours while supplies last.
Influenza

· IDOH’s Weekly Influenza Report updates every Friday. The most current report for the week ending on November 5th, states that Influenza like illness is at a moderate activity with 50% positivity of influenza specimens tested at IDOH. There is one reported influenza-associate death this season, which is reported to be an individual who is 65+. There has been one reported long-term facility outbreak.
· We are providing flu shots on a walk-in basis during regular business hours. To date, we’ve given 392 flu shots.

Monkeypox

· According to the IDOH Monkeypox Dashboard, Indiana has 264 cases reported as of Nov. 15th, which is up six cases since the last update.
Community Outreach
· We participated in the Boone County Senior Health & Wellness Expo on October 1st, where we administered 127 flu, 11 pneumonia, and 60 covid boosters. We went to Purdue Farms in Thorntown and provided covid booster vaccines to 43 of their employees. We also went to the Boone County Jail and administered 14 flu vaccinations to their inmates.

· Narcan was provided to the school nurses at Thorntown and Granville Wells elementary schools.

· We continue to host a Boone County School Nurses meeting every month and were able to identify needs within the schools to assist them with their clinics. We were able to purchase supplies with grant funds and were able to deliver some of those supplies today to the schools.
· Our Health Educator manages our Facebook page and has reported reaching 8,395 people in September and 7,626 in October.
Environmental Updates
Abby Messenger gave these reports
Housing, Pools, Microblading, Animal Bites: 
· September and October were quieter months since all the outdoor pools closed. Thirteen indoor pools are currently open. 
· One house was condemned due to unsanitary conditions. We worked with Boone County Solid Waste Management to provide the family with two dumpsters.
·  There were several trash complaints the past couple of months. 
· We have had three lead cases in past two months. Two of our environmentalists and one nurse have gone to those. The State Dept of Health came out last week to use their XRF to test a house.
·  There were 17 animal bite reports. We took one bat to the state for rabies testing.
Foods: 
· Opening of Aspasia Bakery and Kismat BP on 421, Our Place Coffee in Zionsville, and mobile truck for 1920’s Vault. 
·  Called out to fire at CVS located in Lebanon on October 30th.  
· Completed foods training with the State Foods Liaison, Kimberly Wolfla.  
· Pre-operational inspections of JA Petroleum, the BP gas station that caught fire, they were not cleared to open. 
·  Complaints for McDonald’s -Whitestown, McDonald's - Lebanon, Autumn Trace of Lebanon and Papa John's - Lebanon. 
·  Finished farmer's market inspections for the season (Whitestown, Zionsville, Lebanon); 
· Temp events included Zionsville Fall Festival, Hoosier Hardwood Festival, Zionsville soccer tournament, Zionsville homecoming, Turning of the Leaves, Lebanon Fall Festival, Harvest Fest, Mischief on Meridian, Morning Dove Fall Festival, and two events at Zionsville Youth Soccer Association and Hidden Pines Neighborhood.
· Kenzie attended meeting for CHIP
· Two new food inspector positions are open with a start date of January 1st, 2023
Septic/Vector: 
· Performed one dye test in September.
·  25 septic inspections. 
· 4 lead risk assessments were conducted. 

Preparedness: 

· We had 25 MRC members attend the Appreciation Banquet we held for them in October. We honored them for the many hours and devotion they have donated to the residents of Boone County and to help our staff. The guest speaker, Don Simpson, gave a great presentation. 
· We successfully demonstrated inflating our portable shelter and had it back down within 26 minutes. A few volunteers were able to make it to the demonstration as well. The EMA has received a grant to also get an inflatable structure, like ours, so if needed we could use them together. Along with the shelter they will be purchasing two portable message signs. 
Misc. Business  
· Letters of Interest of our three board members to remain on the board for another four-year term were passed to the County Commissioners for appointments. 

· Letter of Interest from Dr. Servies to continue as the County Health Officer for another four-year term was presented to Health Board. 
Approval of Health Officer
Motion: A motion was made to approve Dr. Herschell Servies for another term as the Health Officer for Boone County. Action: Approve, Moved by; Anne Patterson, Seconded by; John Cowan.   
Motion passed unanimously.
· Proposed meeting dates were presented for 2023
Approval of 2023 Meeting Dates
Motion: A motion was made to approve the 2023 meeting dates. Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones, Seconded by; Anne Patterson.   
Motion passed unanimously.
Motion to Adjourn

Motion: A motion was made to adjourn, Action: Adjourn, Moved by; Tricia Wright Seconded by; Michael Reynolds.  
Motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Local Health Board Meeting is scheduled for Jan. 18th, 2023, at 6:00pm in the Connie Lamar Room.

Gabrielle Nicholas    





      Herschell Servies, MD          President – Health Board                  
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